volume one number twenty-three june 13, 1971

iupu

SCIENCE ADVISORY COMMITTEE TO MEET SATURDAY

The University Science Advisory Committee, chaired by Vice-President Lynne L.

Merritt, will meet at 9:30 a.m. Saturday in the Roof Lounge of the Union Building.

All interested faculty members are invited. The tentative agenda is as follows:

1. Minutes of the last meeting.

2. General status of research funding at IUPUI (D. Merritt).

3. General status of stipends for graduate students on all campuses (G. Ludlow).

4. General status of internal support for faculty grants-in-aid of research, faculty summer fellowships and doctoral dissertation grants-in-aid (H. Day).

5. Policies and needs concerning the use of laboratory animals (A. Mays Jr.).

6. Policy on the use of human subjects in experimentation (H. Day).

7. Announcements and comments (L. Merritt).

RILEY TOURS COMING UP

All employees who wish to see the new addition to Riley Hospital will have their chance Friday when tours will be conducted from 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. Hospital staff will be stationed at various points of interest to explain the function or concept of the area. Department heads and supervisors are encouraged to schedule their employees, where possible, so that all who want to visit the new Riley may do so. Twenty minutes should be allowed for each tour.

NEWS 'N' NOTES FROM HERE 'N' THERE

Between-semester hours for the library at the 38th Street Campus are 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. Monday through Friday. These will be in effect through Wednesday, June 23.

An unusual collection of old and foreign dolls made by Mrs. Beatrice Dailey, director of the print shop, now are on display in the cases in the west entrance to the Union Building. The display, part of a continuing program of art and hobby exhibits sponsored by the Student Union Board, will continue for the rest of June and part of July.

Mrs. Dailey's collection began with some of her own childhood dolls, which she kept. She has made a practice throughout the years of making Christmas articles for sale and using the proceeds to help needy families at Christmas time.

In this project, she acquired and dressed many dolls to give and sell, but only recently has she intentionally collected them.

The Indiana Chapter of Inhalation Therapists held a one-day seminar recently in the Medical Science Building on continuous ventilation and blood gases. Approximately 130 therapists, physicians and nurses from throughout Indiana attended the seminar.

The Sugar Shack, in the lobby of the Union Building, offers cookies, Danish pastry, doughnuts, coffee cakes and decorated cookies. They also can supply you with a onelayer iced 9" X 9" cake perfect for the small office party or to take home. Just dial Ext. 7026 with your order.

Two students who will be seniors in the School of Nursing have each received a \$250 scholarship from the Alpha Chapter of Sigma Theta Tau, national honor society in nursing. They are Miss Cheryl Seaman of Hamlet and Miss Candace E. Ridenour of Kokomo.

PARK DEPARTMENT NEEDS HELP

If you'd like a healthy, outdoorsy job this summer -- or if you know any teen-agers who would -- there will be a volunteer training session for about an hour Tuesday starting at 1:30 p.m. at the Park Department, 1426 West 29th Street. Sixteen is the minimum age for volunteers to work this summer at 77 different park locations. Summer activities may include dramatics, arts and crafts, regular playground and pool supervision, and many others. If interested, call the Volunteer Bureau, 634-4311, or just appear for the Tuesday meeting.

PUT IT IN WRITING

Edmund F. Byrne, assistant professor in the Department of Philosophy, has been informed that his article, "The Drama of Realtime Complementarity," an analysis of societal evolution and revolution, is one of a set of articles on related topics that will be published by Gordon and Breach. Aided by a Summer Faculty Fellowship, Byrne will be continuing his research into, and developing audio-visual materials

regarding man-machine relations. This project is related to a new interdisciplinary area concentration that Byrne has developed within the Department of Philosophy under the title of Technology and Human Values.

HONORS & ACCOLADES

Charles D. Kelso, professor of law, has been elected to the 12-member board of trustees of the Law School Admission Test Council of the Educational Testing Service of Princeton, N.J. The annual council meeting was held earlier this month in Boston. Kelso will remain on the research and test development committee of the council, a post he has held for some four years. . . . Dr. Rosa Felsenburg, assistant professor at the Graduate

School of Social Service, recently provided consultation to the Community Mental Health Services Support Branch of the National Institute of Mental Health in Rockville, Md., on measures which would enable Community Mental Health Centers to deal effectively with eir programs despite reductions in Federal appropriations. Dr. Felsenburg has been consultant to the Institute since 1969 and has been associated with Community Mental Health Center planning and the New Careers program of NIMH. . . . Two School of Medicine faculty members have received Public Health Service research grants from the Department of Health, Education and Welfare. Dr. Richard E. Brashear, associate professor, has been granted \$22,945 for a project called "Hemodynamic Response to Elevated CSF Pressure," and Dr. Myron H. Weinberger, assistant professor, has received \$17,558 to study "Control of Renin Release by the Kidney in Vitro."

* * *

TRAVELLERS

Dr. Jacob K. Berman, professor emeritus of surgery, will serve as visiting professor of surgery this month at his alma mater, Jefferson Medical College in Philadelphia. Next February, Dr. Berman will lecture at the Puerto Rico Chapter of the American College of Surgeons in San Juan. . . . School of Dentistry travellers: Dr. William G. Shafer, professor of oral

pathology, was in Toronto last week to be a guest speaker at the Ontario Society of Periodontists. Dr. Hala Henderson from a Chicago workshop for teaching pain control in the pedodontic curriculum at Northwestern University Dental School. Mrs. Helen W. Campbell, dental librarian, represented the Indiana chapter of the Special Libraries Association as president-elect for 1971-72 last week in San Francisco. . . . Miss Jean E. Schweer, director of continuing education in the School of Nursing, served as the nurse consultant on a team for a Site Visit to the Central New York Regional Medical Program at Syracuse, N.Y., this month to review the region's triennial report of program performance. . . Dr. Varoujan A. Chalian, chairman of maxillofacial prosthetics in the School f Dentistry, has had a busy month. He left May 31 for Bratislava, Czechoslovakia, where he spoke at an international conference on the Rehabilitation of Facial Injuries. His lecture was called "Prosthetic Rehabilitation of Head and Neck Injuries." Dr. Chalian was scheduled to continue to Baghdad, Iraq, to speak at the University of Baghdad dental school and to the Iraqi Dental Association, and to lecture on "Maxillofacial Prosthetics, New Specialty of Dentistry" at the University of Teheran in Iran. A final stop in Beirut, Lebanon, to visit the American University, his alma mater, and his parents was scheduled. . . Mrs. Nina Campbell, assistant and reference librarian, and Miss Mary Jane Laatz, School of Medicine librarian, attended the national convention of the Medical Library Association in New York City. . . . Dr. Edwin W. Brown, director of International Affairs, was formally presented to President Richard M. Nixon last month in the White House Rose Garden. Dr. Brown was in Washington as a representative of the Medical Assistance Program and the 25th anniversary of the advisory committee on voluntary foreign aid. The President took the group on a tour of his offices and cabinet rooms. . . . Mrs. Margaret Carolyn Cecere and Mrs. Elaine B. Harvey, assistant professors in the School of Nursing, attended the meeting last month of the American Association for Child Care in Hospitals at New York City.

CHEER GUILD PICNIC

The annual picnic of the Cheer Guild will be held Tuesday, June 22, in the Community House at Holliday Park. Members are asked to bring a covered dish and table service. The board meeting will be at 10 a.m., the general meeting at 11 a.m. and luncheon at noon.

* * *

WAYS TO LOOK BUSY WHEN YOU'RE REALLY NOT

- 1. Crumple up 34 sheets of paper and throw them on the floor.
- 2. Hold a clipboard, and tap your pen on your lip.
- 3. Tell your spouse or beau to call you every 57 minutes, disguising his or her voice.
- 4. Write down fake appointments on your desk calendar.
- 5. Have your receptionist or secretary page you at regular intervals.
- 6. Call the weather information number and say "uh-huh" after every statistic.
- 7. Guess how many paper towels are left in the container in the office bathroom. Then go find out how close you are.
- 8. Proofread the phone book and update the information.
- 9. Call the medical records department, and ask them to look up a file on a fictitious person.
- 10. Don't shove; come in 10 minutes early; bring in cigarette butts and fill up your ashtray; lay your head on your desk feigning sleep and when your boss walks into your office, say, "Oh, is it morning already?"
- 11. Count the number of lines in the palm of your left hand.

(The above advice was stolen from the Medicovan, publication of the Medical College of Virginia.)